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MEET DR. RUTH MOORE JACKSON, TAI NATIONAL HISTORIAN & ARCHIVIST 

Dr. Jackson is currently Emeritus University Librarian, University of 
California, Riverside, Co-Founder, Tuskegee Airmen Archive, 
University of California, Riverside, and Consultant.  She holds a B.S. 
Business, Hampton University; MSLS, Atlanta University; Ph.D. 
Library and Information Science, Indiana University;   Kinard Fellow, 
Southeastern Museums Conference Management Institute, Jekyll 
Island, GA.  Her Areas of Expertise are Strategic planning and 
organizational strategies for change; management and 
organization of collections and information resources.  Her 
affiliations have included Southeastern Library Association; 

Association of Research Libraries; American Association of University Women; American Library 

Association; Association of College and Research Libraries; Coalition of Networked Information. 

Dr. Jackson was born in Potecasi, North Carolina and is the 4th of 6 children.  She has held 
various positions during her career in library and information science, primarily in the higher 
education sector.  One of her favorite sports in high school was girlõs basket ball.   Her first loves 
were science and archaeology.  She is the proud mother of one son, Eric R. Jackson, a talented 
musician and who lives in Los Angeles, CA.   Her hobbies include travelling to historical sites, 

collecting fossils and coins, and collecting comics that relate to science fiction.  

We anticipate her primary responsibilities and emphasis as National Historian and Archivist to be 

as follows: 

¶ Overseeing the compilation and maintenance of the historical records of events important to TAI 

National and its activities; 

¶ Working with TAI National to establish procedures to systematically collect, process, maintain, 
preserve, and safeguard any banners, flags and /or other artifacts and materials which 

represent the historical record of TAI National; 

¶ Serving as a resource to advise and identify for the Tuskegee Airmen and their families about 
avenues to deposit and preserve the history of the lives, contributions, and legacy of the 
individual airmen and women (depository programs such as reputable archives, museums, 
libraries, etc. for deposit and preservation of personal and military papers. memorabilia, printed 

materials by and about the Airmen, visual/multimedia materials of importance, etc.); 

¶ Working with TAI chapters, their historians, and their public relations officers to develop viable 

means of maintaining, preserving, and making available the historical records of local chapters; 

¶ Advising on the role of TAI National in ensuring the preservation and national communication of 

the history and legacy of the Tuskegee Airmen experience; 

¶ Serving as a member of National's Harry A. 

Shepherd History Committee; and 

¶ Answering questions and inquiries regarding 

the history of TAI National and/or the Tuskegee 
Airmen as a concept of major importance in 
American, aviation (aerospace), military, and 

civil rights history. 

She can be reached at 951-544-8589 (mobile) or 

jackson.ruthl@yahoo.com. 

https://hangouts.google.com/?action=chat&pn=+19515448589&hl=en&authuser=0
mailto:jackson.ruthl@yahoo.com
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FROM THE DESK OF THE NATIONAL PRESIDENT 

February 1, 2017 

Ladies and Gentlemen, 

Happy New Year!  I want to update you on our organization.  2016 

marked the 75th Anniversary of the beginning of the Tuskegee 

Airmen Experience.  In 2017 we should continue to celebrate 75th 

Anniversary events like the first class of pilot trainees graduating on 

7 March 1942.   

Dr. Dan Haulman of the US Air Force Historical Research Agency is a member of the Tuskegee Chapter. 

He created and updates a òChronologyó of the activities of the Tuskegee Airmen and the units.  This 

information can be found on our website under the ôExplore TAIõ banner and the ôA Brief Historyõ tab.  

You can also find details on all the recorded activities of the Tuskegee Airmen and the units by date. 

In 2015 the TAI Board of Directors approved the creation of the Tuskegee Airmen Youth Aerospace 

and STEM Academy as a way of honoring the heritage and legacy of the DOTAõs in perpetuity and 

asked the Tuskegee Airmen Foundation (TAF) to raise the necessary funds.  TAF is a separate IRS 501 

(c) 3 whose purpose is to raise funds to support TAI and its chapters. 

This Academy has the goal to simulate the efforts made beginning in 1941 that resulted in over 16,000 

individuals being part of the Tuskegee Experience which proved that blacks could take on any and all 

aspects related to the field of aviation.  The academy would be comprised of expanded Aviation 

Career Education Academies (ACE), a series of Science Technology Engineering and Mathematics 

(STEM) Academies, and a flight training program.  To facilitate these year-round activities will be a 

speakerõs bureau, staffing and the necessary resources to support all the functions of the Academy.  

Fully funded this program has the potential to reach over 10,000 youth in the first five years. We need 

to do this to overcome the fact that too few youth, especially those in at risk communities aspire to 

pursue careers in aviation, aerospace, transportation, technology and the sciences. 

2017 will feature many opportunities for chapters to continue the commemoration of 75th Anniversary 

related events.  This provides chapters a means to increase awareness about TAI and your chapter in 

your communities, recruit new members and fundraise for chapter programs.   

Our National Convention will be in Orlando, Florida August 2 through 5, 2017.  We encourage all TAI 

members to attend and participate in this upcoming convention as we will continue to celebrate our 

TUSKEGEE AIRMEN, INC. 

 National Office 
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DOTAõs.  We have commitments from key supporters to join us in Orlando; Lieutenant General Stayce 

Harris, US Air Force Assistant Vice Chief of Staff and Chevy Cleaves, US Air Force Director of Diversity.  

Information about the convention was recently added on our website and registration will open soon.  Our 

goal is to have every chapter represented and to financially support the attendance of as many DOTAõs 

and original widows as possible.  I ask each chapter to take the initiative to sponsor just one DOTA or 

original widow to the 2017 Convention. 

In 2017 the National Membership Committee will continue the membership drive initiated last year.  They 

will be working with chapters on ways to gain new members, retain current members and return lapse 

members to TAI chapters.  Membership is the life of our organization.  We can use the synergy of the 75th 

Anniversary commemorations to reinvigorate our membership efforts.  New members bring fresh ideas and 

energy to the organization and more hands to assist with our programs and activities. 

As always Black History month will see a lot of requests for participation 

by chapters and DOTAõs in events.  There is a lot of information in our TAI 

Media Kit and in ôA Brief Historyõ section on our website that answer 

many questions that frequently come up at these events.  Lucasfilm 

created a 15 minute version of the documentary òDouble Victoryó which 

tells the Tuskegee Airmen story in their own words with historical footage.  

For events with a longer program there is also a 90 minute version of 

òDouble Victoryó.  The 15 minute version can be found on DVD disc of the 

movie òRed Tailsó and the 90 minute version can be found on the òRed 

Tailsó Blu-Ray disc, both can be shown using a DVD player. 

A revised version of the Procedures Manual was distributed last year and you should see another revision 

later this year.  The Procedures Manual is a living document and will continue to be updated as new 

material is completed and approved by the Board. 

I get asked a lot about where TAI is headed financially.  Let me give you a little background.  TAI has a 

trademark on our logo and the name of our organization.  We have trademark agreements with a number 

of organizations to use our logo on merchandise and pay a royalty to TAI.  If Amazon shoppers go to 

Smile.Amazon.com and register to support Tuskegee Airmen Inc., Amazon will donate a portion of all 

purchases by that person to our organization.  Sale of TAI merchandise to members also brings in revenue.  

The Merchandise Committee will be distributing a pamphlet of the items available to the chapters in the 

near future.  There will be a TAI Merchandise Committee booth at the convention with items for sale.   

We have the TAI-USAA credit card program that provides revenues to us based on purchases made using 

the card.  Our convention, a business meeting for the Body, also provides a source of revenue.  We have 

some of our money invested, the markets have been both up and down lately.  Our investment advisors 

have been aggressive in adjusting our portfolio to compensate for the market trends.  National 

FROM THE DESK OF THE NATIONAL PRESIDENT (CONTõD FROM PAGE 2) 
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membership dues are an important source of funding.  Donations to our organization from individuals and 

groups are also vital sources of support.  In December of last year we had our first end of year donation 

request program, it will be repeated this year.  Many individuals are unaware or donõt take advantage of 

corporate gift matching programs that their employer has that matches donations to qualified nonprofit 

organizations like TAI.  In summary here are the ways that TAI is funded: 

§ Trademark agreements 

§ Sale of TAI merchandise to members and the public 

§ Shoppers using Smile.Amazon.com 

§ TAI-USAA credit card program 

§ TAI National Convention 

§ Investment of funds 

§ Membership dues 

§ Donations from individuals, organizations and corporations 

 A òWings of Prideó Donor Recognition Program was created in 2015 to acknowledge donors who support 

TAI.  If you hover on the ôSupport Usõ tab on our website you will find two tabs.  One gives details of the 

òWings of Prideó program including the various recognition levels for the program.  The other tab goes to 

the virtual ôWall of Honorõ that has the names and level attained by corporations, organizations and 

individuals who support TAI.  Each donation level in the program has a lapel pin that is mailed out with a 

letter from me thanking the corporation, organization or individual. 

Every member of TAI needs to be aware of the direction the organization 

is heading.  The Board reviewed and revised the Strategic Plan and I 

want to give you a brief review of what it contains.  The Strategic Plan 

identifies four strategic focus areas to serve as our core goals:  (1) 

engaging members; (2) fund/friend raising; (3) branding & marketing 

TAI; and (4) development of a strong National, Regional and Chapter 

Infrastructure.  

If you have not reviewed the TAI Strategic Plan, I encourage each of you 

to do so, as it should help to answer questions about the direction our 

organization has selected.  An electronic version was sent to each chapter 

via the Region Presidents and will be posted on our website. 

FROM THE DESK OF THE NATIONAL PRESIDENT (CONTõD FROM PAGE 3) 
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We still are in need of volunteers for consideration for the open position of Fundraising Committee Chair.  

If you have skills in this area, TAI needs you! 

Since the 2016 Convention there has been a procedural disagreement between members of the Board of 

Directors.  The center of the disagreement revolves around the methodology utilized to vote on the 2015 

Convention Resolutions. 

Working together we have developed a plan to move forward that addresses and resolves most of the 

concerns on both sides.  The Resolutions and Bylaws Committees will insert into the appropriate places in 

the 2014 Bylaws the changes effected by the six Resolutions that were previously voted on by the 

Members.  That revised language will be brought before the Body for those attending the 2017 

Convention.  After discussion and comment those attending the convention will vote on the new Bylaws 

language.  This will allow you the members to see the differences between the old compared to the new 

Bylaws verbiage. 

As the National President one of my roles is to look after the best interest of the majority.   I have tried to 

do that by the way I have approached this matter.  I want to thank the Region Presidents for their help in 

achieving a solution to this situation. 

Sincerely, 

Le˛ʘ A. Jʺ˓ns˛ʘ 
Leon A. Johnson 
National President  
Tuskegee Airmen, Inc. 

FROM THE DESK OF THE NATIONAL PRESIDENT (CONTõD FROM PAGE 4) 

TAI NEWS FROM ACROSS THE USA 

Ambrose Bolling of Weirton, WV believes in òkeeping history 
alive.ó  It began when he started attending the Tuskegee Airmen 
Conventions, back when there were many DOTAs alive and 
anxious to see each other every year.  Bolling, a member of the 
Ohio Memorial Chapter in Columbus, OH and the Montford Point 
Marines group in North Carolina.  He was reading about the 
Tuskegee Airmen nine years ago and took an interest in attending 
a reunion (Convention).  The first one he attended had about 200 
DOTAs in attendance -- in 2016 there were 23! òThat is how fast 
they are leaving this earth,ó he said of the Airmen. He went on to 
explain that along with the fighter pilots are the bomber crews. 
òBut the pilots got all the glory,ó Bolling said with a smile. 

Mr. Bolling has numerous black history books. 
Here he is holding the book òVoices of Captivity" 
written by Robert C. Doyle, a history professor at 
the Francican University of Steubenville.  

PRESERVING THE LEGACY 
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TAI NEWS FROM ACROSS THE USA 

-----Original Message----- 
From: Lanier, Robert K CIV USARMY MEDCOM KACH (US) 
Sent: Monday, September 26, 2016 8:44 AM 
To: TAI President 
Subject: Gen. Benjamin O. Davis, Jr. Barracks at the United 
States Military Academy 
Importance: High 
 
Gen. Johnson, 
 
I am the Public Affairs Officer at Keller Army Community Hospital at West 
Point, NY. I am also a GREAT friend of Mr. Byron Morris. 
 
I was referred to you by him and am reaching out to you, as the National 
President, Tuskegee Airman, Inc., to provide you with information concerning the 
building/completion of the Gen. Benjamin O. Davis, Jr. barracks at the United 
States Military Academy, West Point, NY. I am sure you are aware of this, but if 
not, here is a link to the article 
https://www.army.mil/article/144562. 
 
In talking with Byron, he mentioned the possible involvement of the Tuskegee 
Airmen in the ribbon-cutting/dedication ceremony of the barracks. I wanted to 
pass on some timeline and point of contact information: USMA POC would be Dr. 
Don Outing, Chief, USMA Office of Diversity. 
 
The completion of the barracks is scheduled for December 2016, and the 

ribbon-cutting ceremony is scheduled for Spring 2017.  

 
I just wanted to make the connect so you have a POC in the event the 
Tuskegee Airmen would like to participate. If I can be of any further 
assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Robert K. Lanier 

Chief, U.S. Coast Guard, Retired  

ñññññññññññññññññññññññññññññññ- 

Mr. Lanier and Dr. Outing, 
It would be an honor to have Tuskegee Airmen 
Incorporated involved next spring in the ribbon 
cutting.  Please keep me informed and we can work details 
once you have more information. 
 
Leon Johnson 

TAI President 

GEN. BENJAMIN O. DAVIS, JR. BARRACKS RIBBON-CUTTING CEREMONY 

https://www.army.mil/article/144562
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TAI NEWS ACROSS THE USA 

HISTORIC FIGHTER FLIES AGAIN: TUSKEGEE 
AIRMEN TRIBUTE PLANE REPAIRED IN BEMIDJI 
BY JOE BOWEN ON DEC 16, 2016  

 

BEMIDJIñA plane commemorating the United Statesõ 
first black airmen was repaired in Bemidji and took its 

first test flight since it was renovated earlier this month. 

The Commemorative Air Force "Red Tail" Squadron's P
-51C Mustang "Tuskegee Airmen" fighter landed with 
its wheels up last February in Dallas, Texas, ruining its 
propeller, tearing off its gear case, and damaging a 
wing and a scoop underneath its radiator. Air Corps 
Aviation employees spent 3,000 hours over eight 
months meticulously repairing the plane, which is 
expected to rejoin the airshow circuit this spring and 
had its first successful test flight Dec. 1 at Bemidji 
Regional Airport. The military produced thousands and 
thousands of similar planes during World War II, 
explained Air Corps Historian Chuck 
Cravens, but made comparatively 
few P-51Cs. Only six of that model 

are in "flying condition," he said. 

"That makes it a pretty rare 
airplane," he said of the fighter, 
which sat at a trade school in 
Billings, Montana after the Air Force 
deemed it "surplus" in 1945 and 
didn't fly again until it underwent a 
complete restoration in 2001. The 
plane never left the United States, 
Cravens added, and was 
presumptively used for training. 
Doug Rozendaal, a squadron 
founder who test piloted the plane 

after it was fixed, said in a statement that there were 
no issues and "the aircraft flew great." The squadron is 
a nonprofit organization that aims to teach audiences 
at airshows, schools, and museums about the history 
and legacy of the Tuskegee Airmen, the unofficial 
nickname for the country's first black military pilots and 
the navigators, bombardiers, mechanics, nurses, cooks, 
and other support personnel who were trained in 

Tuskegee, Alabama. 

The unitñofficially the 332nd 
Fighter Group and the 477th 
Bombardment Groupñwas formed 
in 1941, when many military 
leaders believed African Americans 
were unqualified for combat duty 
and leadership roles but bowed to 
pressure from civil rights 
organizations and the "black press." 
The airmen saw their first combat in 
1943 and went on to become a 
highly respected fighter group and 
an enduring symbol of triumph over 
racial adversity. Cravens said the 
planeñwhich is adorned with a 

plethora of symbolic tributes to the airmenñis an 
integral part of the squadron's program, which 
emphasizes overcoming obstacles. The squadron is 

based in Red Wing, Minnesota.  

 

http://www.bemidjipioneer.com/news/local/4181878
-historic-fighter-flies-again-tuskegee-airmen-tribute-

plane-repaired-bemidji 

http://www.bemidjipioneer.com/users/joe-bowen-0
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TAI NEWS ACROSS THE USA 

DR. LUNA MISHOE, HONORED AS AN ORIGINAL 

TUSKEGEE AIRMEN 

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY * CARLOS HOLMES; CHOLMES@DESU.EDU; 

POSTED: DECEMBER 14, 2016 

A previous unknown chapter of the life of former President 
Luna I. Mishoe has come to light, as recent research has 
determined that the seventh president of Delaware State 
University previously served during World War II as one of 

the original Tuskegee Airmen. 

After his first professional academic chapter as a professor 
of mathematics and physics at Kittrell College in North 
Carolina, the future president of then-Delaware State 
College was a Tuskegee Airman from 1942-1945 during 
World War II. It was during that conflict that he served as a 
photographic intelligence and communications officer for the 
all-black Army Air Force 99th Squadron, the legendary 
Tuskegee Airmen squadron that served with distinction in the 

WWII European Theater of Operations. 

The Tuskegee Airmen part of Dr. Mishoeõs life story was 
uncovered over the last year by Andre Swygert, the son of 
DSC alumni Arnold (deceased) and Peggy Swygert (classes 
of õ78 and õ62, respectively). An avid student of aviation 
and Tuskegee Airmen history, during the course of his 
ongoing research Andre Swygert discovered the name 

òMishoeó in connection with the 
99th Squadron and later 
substantiated that Dr. Luna I 
Mishoe was indeed a part of 
that legendary aviation 

group. 

Apparently Dr. Mishoe was so 
reticent about that aspect of 
his World War II service, Mr. 
Swygertõs discovery was also 
news to his surviving 
family. "We didn't know he 
was one of the 
original Tuskegee Airmen," 
said his daughter Dr. Wilma 

Mishoe. "He never told us about that."  Mr. Swygert notes 
that was not unusual.  òSome Tuskegee Airmen treated that 
as just another part of their life story and didnõt talk much 

about it,ó Mr. Swygert said. 

On Dec. 10, 2016, the John H. Porter First State Chapter of 
the Tuskegee Airmen held a luncheon celebration in honor of 
Dr. Mishoe and his newly discovered connection. In addition 
to receiving numerous posthumous recognitions from the City 
of Dover, the state governor the Delaware Senate, among 
others, the Mishoe family also received on behalf of their 
late patriarch a Congressional Gold Medal that other 
Tuskegee Airmen had been given in 2007. In addition to Dr. 
Wilma Mishoe (who is currently a DSU Board of Trustees 
member), also in attendance at the luncheon were the rest of 

his children -- 
Bernellyn Mishoe 
Carey, Luna I. Mishoe 
II, Rev. Rita Paige, as 
well Henry C. Mishoe, 
a cousin who was 
raised by Dr. Mishoe 
and his wife Hattie at 
the President's 

Residence. 

òThis is important 
biographical 
information about Dr. 
Mishoe, because it 
reveals a 
developmental 
chapter of his life that 
contributed to making 
him the leader that 
then-Delaware State 
College would need 
him to be during his 27-year tenure,ó said current DSU 

President Harry L. Williams. 

After his Tuskegee Airmen service ended, he was introduced 
to Delaware State College for the first time when he was 
hired to teach mathematics and physics from 1946-1948. 
He moved on to join the faculty at then-Morgan State 
College in Baltimore from 1948-1960. During that period, 
he earned a Ph.D. in mathematics from New York University 
in 1953 (only the 17th African American to do so in math) 
and did postdoctoral research at Oxford University in 

England during the 1955-1956 academic year. 

Following his postdoctorate work, Dr. Mishoe returned to 
Morgan State where he was promoted to full professor and 
appointed chair of the collegeõs Division of Natural Sciences. 
In addition, from 1952-1957, Dr. Mishoe worked during the 
summers as a research mathematician at the Aberdeen 
Proving Groundõs Ballistic Research Laboratory; he would 
then serve from 1957 to 1960 as a consultant in math and 
ballistics for the same laboratory. It was in this work that he 
made a name for himself by creating mathematical methods 
for solving some of the problems faced initially by the 
United States in developing its first satellites.  He also 

developed equations for missiles. 

Dr. Mishoe left Morgan State in 1960 to become the 
president of Delaware State College, where he would build 
greatly on the pivotal leadership of his predecessor Dr. 
Jerome Holland, who is credited with saving the College 
from closure in the 1950s. Dr. Mishoe served as the DSC 

president for the next 27 years. 

During his long DSC tenure, the institution would experience 
the greatest growth ever achieved under any presidential 

(continued on next page) 

1st Lt. Luna I. Mishoe, who also 

served in the Tuskegee Airmen's 

99th Army Air Force Squadron. 

Dr. Luna I. Mishoe 

mailto:cholmes@desu.edu?subject=Media%20Request
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GCCHAPTER REDTAILS  

DINNER-DANCE  
The Greater Cincinnati Chapter recently 
held its Seventh Annual Redtails Dinner-
Dance Fundraiser gala at the Embassy 
Suites Hotel in Blue Ash, with some 200 
patrons attending.  This yearõs theme was 
òValor in the Face of Adversityó and 
honored the 75th Anniversary of the 
Tuskegee Airmen. Master of Ceremonies 
for this yearõs event was Mr. Darryl Shirley, 
Lt. Col. (Ret.), member of the Greater 
Cincinnati Chapter Tuskegee Airmen, Inc. 
The keynote speaker was Dr. Bluezette 
Marshall, Vice President of Equity of 
Inclusion at the University of Cincinnati.  
James Shaw, GCCTAI local president, was 
the eveningõs honoree. Recognition was also 
given to Leslie Edwards Sr. and Godfrey 

Miller, a DOTA who resides in Cincinnati. 

This yearõs Charles O. Southern Educational 
Scholarship recipients are Mykal DeMarus, 
graduate of Taft IT High School, who plans 
to major in psychology and eventually 
obtain a doctorate in research psychology; 
Alan Dotson, a graduate of Purcell Marian 
High School, who plans to attend Tuskegee 
University to major in mechanical 
engineering and minor in East Asian studies; 
and Daniel Jett, a graduate of Mt. Healthy 
High School, who plans to study aerospace 
engineering at the University of Cincinnati 

and eventually work for NASA after 
receiving his doctorate. 
Our recipient of the Tuskegee Airmen 
National Scholarships, also known as 
The Lonely Eagle Scholarship, is 
Aleeyah Nurredin who is a graduate 
of Mount Notre Dame and plans to 
attend Purdue University to major in 
chemical engineering. She also plans to 
continue her education and obtain a 
doctorate in pharmacy and utilize her 
earned degrees to develop cures for 

such medical conditions like lupus.  

(The Cincinatti Times Herald.) 

TAI NEWS ACROSS THE USA 

Scholarship recipients are, from left, are grandmother of recipient MyKal 
DeRamus, speaker Dr. Bluzette Marshall, Daniel Jett and his mother, Alan 

Dotson, with his mother, and Aleeyah Nurredin with her mother.  

Photo Provided GCChapter. 

Wilma Mishoe and Rev. Rita Paige stand with a military photo 
of their father, former DSC President Luna I. Mishoe, and hold 

a Congressional Gold Medal replica that was recently 
presented posthumously after it was discovered that he had 
been one of the original Tuskegee Airmen during World War II. 

tenure in its history. Dr. Mishoe led a transformation that 
included greatly improving the relationship between DSC 
and state government; the construction 10 new buildings on 
campus and the upgrading of existing ones; and the 
significant expansion of the academic offerings including an 
increase in undergraduate degree programs from 18 to 70, 
as well as the  establishment of the first three master 
degree programs. All of those developments contributed to 
and supported the prolific expansion of the enrollment from 

368 to 2,327 students prior to his retirement. 

With the recent revelations concerning Dr. Mishoeõs service 
as an original Tuskegee Airman, Delaware State University 
historians now know of an additional force that contributed 
greatly to his leadership molding and worked with other 
life factors to produce one of the institutionõs greatest 

presidents. 

DOTA Leslie Edwards attended.  


